



MINUTES OF BOTTISHAM PARISH COUNCIL MEETING 11/19
Held on Monday 2nd December 2019 in the Poppy Room, Bottisham Community Sports and Social Club commencing 7.45pm

PRESENT:

Cllr Jon Ogborn – Chair.  Cllr’s Buchanan, Chetwynd, Martin, Sunner and Van Someren.  D/Cllr Trapp also attended the meeting and C/Cllr Shuter attended for part of it.

170.
APOLOGIES:
Received from Cllr’s Bryant, Clarke, Di Lorenzo, Marsh and O’Dell.  

171.
MINUTES OF LAST MEETING:

Minutes of the meeting held on 4th November were agreed and signed.

172.
PARISH COUNCIL CASUAL VACANCY:

We had received an application from Neil Winkcup to join Parish Council.  This was proposed by Cllr Buchanan and seconded by Cllr Chetwynd.  This means we now have no vacancies.
173.
DECLARATION OF INTEREST:
Declared by Neil Winkcup under item 181.
174.
MATTERS ARISING:
a)  Flooding
C/Cllr Shuter will speak about this under his report.

b)  Fete Committee
This was an action for Cllr Bryant to speak with the Committee about Cllr Sunner’s recommendation for them to register as a charity.  Cllr Bryant was not at the meeting for comment.

c)  Combined Authority Bus Review
Cllr Ogborn encouraged all cllr’s to look at it and comment on the consultation.

d)  Bench
The Clerk had purchased a new bench and Cllr Buchanan had arranged for someone to put it together and place outside the shop to replace the old one.  Cllr Sunner suggested a hook on the wall for the bench to be chained to.

e)  Swarco Maintenance contract
The Clerk had checked with Swarco and the existing contract on the SID’s ran out in September.  We have been issued with an invoice for a new yearly contract.

175.
REPORTS FROM COUNTY AND DISTRICT COUNCILLORS:

District

D/Cllr Trapp reported that the ECDC audit had still not been completed, but they expect a full report by the end of the year.  Cllr Buchanan questioned why this was taking so long and C/Cllr explained that it was the fault of the auditors.  C/Cllr Shuter commented that the County Council were having the same problem.

County

C/Cllr Shuter said, as the County were in purdah, they were only dealing with local matters.  Concerning the flooding in the High Street and Lode Road, he has been contacted by someone selling their home whose prospective purchasers had concerns -  which he had allayed.  Leaves have all been swept up although this will have to be done again after the recent falls.  He hopes to have the results by late spring of a survey of the drains.  Cllr Martin said that Lode Road and Tunbridge Lane drains are not draining away at all after rainfall.  C/Cllr Shuter said the drains had been jetted out, but as this had had no impact it may suggest a collapse underground.  He commented that the drains had not been surveyed since the 1970’s.  

The posts to be put in on the ‘triangle’ area to prevent vehicles parking on the grass  have arrived and will be sent to the clerk.  Cllr Martin volunteered to put these in.  The barrier and tree work on the A1303 will start soon and, as no one seems to know, we are assuming the holes that have already been dug along this road are part of these improvements.  Cllr Martin reported on a pothole repair on Tunbridge Lane which he did not think had been done adequately.  C/Cllr Shuter agreed that any potholes that have not been repaired by the ‘dragon patcher’ will not be as good.  He will take a look at this particular repair.  He also mentioned that the County are looking at purchasing another 2 ‘dragon patchers’, one for each depot, as they were so successful last winter.  The savings they make in time and quality soon outweigh the initial outlay cost
C/Cllr Shuter then left the meeting.

176.
CHAIRMANS REPORT:
a)  Walking on field by North Farm
The Fairhaven Estate is concerned about people walking on their private farmland and are planning to install signs to inhibit access.  Following on from our last meeting, Cllr Ogborn had suggested to their agent that they might consider placing (on the pathway from Lode Road running down by the school) signs indicating that the track  is not a right of way, but the owners give permission for public access.  It is private land, but has been used by villagers and for school sports for many years.  The Estate may engage of the Village College what previous permissions might have been given for it to use the track
b)  Newmarket Waste and Recycling Centre
We had received a letter from an ex-district councillor, Peter Cresswell, regarding the continued closure of the waste and recycling centre in Depot Road, Newmarket.  He intends to submit a public question regarding this at the next full council meeting and asks for parish councils to write in support of this.  All agreed that many people might use it when they shop in  Newmarket – and it would bring business to the town. So it was agreed that we should write in support of the proposal.
ACTION:  CLERK TO WRITE

c)  CCC Climate Change and Environment Strategy
CCC declared a Climate and Environment Emergency in May 2019.  They are now developing a Climate Change and Environment Strategy and Action Plan.  They are launching a consultation and would like Parish Councils to review it and provide feedback.  The Consultation is available from 20 December 2019 to 31 January 2020.  They also offered for someone from the Strategy Team to attend a meeting. All agreed this would be a good idea and the Clerk will find out if they could come to our January meeting.  Cllr Ogborn asked that everyone take a look at the Strategy online.

ACTION:  CLERK TO SEND TO ALL AND ARRANGE FOR SOMEONE TO VISIT JANUARY MEETING IF POSSIBLE

d) HR Forum
Cllr Ogborn had attended an HR Forum held by CAPALC, as we will be recruiting a new clerk in 2020.  An HR consultant (contracted to CAPALC)  took the session and it was clear to Cllr Ogborn that we need to review our HR processes. Under his contract the  consultant provides a free HR review, which Cllr Ogborn thinks would be a good idea.  He will be able to advise us on our recruitment process.  Cllr Ogborn has observed to CAPALC that many other smaller councils probably struggle with supporting/supervising their Clerk.  So it might be beneficial for them to look into contracting an HR Consultant to support parish councils with e.g. annual performance reviews.
ACTION:  CLLR OGBORN AND CLERK TO MEET WITH CONSULTANT IN NEW YEAR

177.
PLANNING
A report had been sent out by Cllr Buchanan.  We had received the plans for 2 homes to be built on the corner of Lysander Close.  Cllr Ogborn explained how this area had originally been designated as light industrial, which is why homes had not been built there when the rest of Lysander Close was built.  However, there was no demand for light industrial units in this area. This is only outline planning and we do not yet know how big the houses will be, although it was noted that this was a good sized piece of land.  Cllr Buchanan recommended that we accept this proposal.
Cllr Buchanan displayed the plans for the erection of 4 homes on the First Copy site.  She felt this was a difficult decision.  The original application for 7 dwellings had been on greenbelt.  This had been rejected on appeal by a Planning Inspector.  He had said that a smaller development would be acceptable as infill, so we can therefore see no valid reason to oppose the application, as it now conforms with the Inspectors suggestions.  It was noted there were objections from neighbours and Highways (although this was largely due to inadequate information supplied).  
Regarding the proposed retirement village, Cllr Buchanan explained that at the first Consultation lots of comments were made by residents and adjustments then made before the second Consultation.  Cllr’s still felt there were many unanswered questions.  Axis Development has repeatedly asked to meet with Parish Council and we have now agreed to meet with them this week.  Cllr Buchannan asked if cllr’s have any questions to email her so she can collate them in advance.  When the full plans come in, we will have a village consultation with the plans on display for residents to see.  
178.
ENVIRONMENT:

Cllr Bryant was not at the meeting.
179. FINANCE:

a)  to approve payment of outstanding accounts

2896

Mrs C Fullwood – Salary and allowance

 810.25

2897

I Swift –Litter picking (4 weeks)


   52.50


2898

A Fullwood – Litter picking (4 weeks)

   52.50


2899

East Cambs Trading Co.Ltd – grass cutting

 414.21


2900

Swarco – Maintenance contract

           1946.20


2901

The Fairhaven Estates – crop compensation

 903.50


2902

CCC – Street lighting 




 390.92


2903

J Ogborn – Expenses




   20.80


2904

Mrs C Fullwood – Purchase of new bench

 199.99


2905

CAPALC – HR Forum



   75.00


2906

Red Shoes – Payroll




   43.20


2907

HMRC – Payroll




   11.09

Cheques were signed and verified by Cllr Ogborn and Cllr Buchanan.

b)  Income/Expenditure
The Clerk distributed a summary of the current income/expenditure.  Grass cutting had finished now, although there will be some maintenance jobs for them to do over the winter period.  We had not spent all the budget for grass cutting this year, although we had overspent by £1230 on cemetery maintenance and the Clerk will look into the reason for this.  The cash brought forward figure is currently £119,172.99.  The Clerk asked if anyone had any questions or notices anything amiss after the meeting to let her know.

ACTION: CLERK TO LOOK AT CEMETERY MAINTENANCE

180.
NEW CEMETERY WORKING PARTY UPDATE:
Cllr Ogborn reported that the National Trust Agent had indicated that things were progressing well towards allowing us to pursue a compulsory purchase order. Cllr Ogborn is now liaising with ECDC on the way forwards with a CPO.  The County Archaeologist had said there was no need for an archaeological dig, as they had found nothing on the school site when that had been built.  However, the National Trust feels they have a greater responsibility for conservation and have asked us to carry out further studies, including  ground penetrating radar.  This will cost approximately £1000 and Cllr Ogborn said he was happy for this to go ahead.  This will be happening in January and he hopes we can get agreement soon after that.

181.
PRE-SCHOOL PLAY AREA WORKING PARTY:

The Clerk reported that Maggie Camp had sent an email asking what we wanted to do regarding the Ancient Meadows open space, as she had not heard from us.  The Clerk had sent her a letter dated 16th October which she said she had not received.  She is now in receipt of that but we have still have not heard from her.  D/Cllr Trapp commented that he is seeing her this week and will ask what progress has been made.  He also commented that he has been co-ordinating with Neil Winkcup about putting planters on the edge of the Ancient Meadows site, to prevent travellers accessing the site.  Neil said that he has been contacted by the police in the past asking them to park their cars in front of the site to prevent access.  We wait to hear from Maggie Camp before we can have another Play Area Working Party meeting.

182.
CORRESPONDENCE RECEIVED:

As listed.
183.
CORRESPONDENCE SENT OUT:
As listed.

184.
CORRESPONDENCE WITH RESIDENTS:
As listed.

185.
OUTSTANDING:

Cllr Ogborn will write to Anglian Learning regarding the license.  Cllr Sunner and Cllr Van Someren had been to the Code of Conduct training at ECDC and handed out new copies of the Code of Conduct for all.

186.
DATE OF NEXT MEETING:
The next meeting will be Monday 6th January and will be in the Poppy Room at the Bottisham Community Sports and Social Club.


